THERAPIST PROFESIONAL ADVISORY **COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES** 17 JUNE 2003



Therapist Professional Advisory Committee

CAPT Charles McGarvey Chief Professional Officer National Institutes of Health Building 10, Room 6s235 10 Center Drive, MSC 1604 Bethesda, MD 20892 Phone: 301-496-2844

FAX: 301-480-0669

E-mail:

charles_mcgarvey@nih.gov

CDR Nancy Balash Chair, TPAC

Yakima Indian Health Center Physical Therapy Department 401 Buster Rd

Toppenish, WA 98948

Phone: 509-865-2102 FAX: 509-865-5166

E-mail:

nbalash@yak.Portland.ihs.gov

CDR Bart Drinkard Executive Secretary, TPAC National Institutes of Health Building 10, Room 6S-235 10 Center Drive, MSC 1604 Bethesda, MD 20892-1604 Phone: 301-402-3015 FAX: 301-480-0669

E-mail:

bart_drinkard@nih.gov

If you have information you would like to pass on, or have a question for TPAC please do not hesitate to contact your Field Representative, CDR Balash or CDR Drinkard.

FIELD REPRESENTATIVE	AGENCY	EMAIL	Phone#
Ms. Tina Bauer	IHS Northwest	Tina.Bauer@mail.ihs.gov	(406)-477-4422
CDR Betty Garner	IHS Multi-site	ababgarner@cableone.net	(580) 421-4585
CDR Lou lannuzzi	HRSA / USCG	Liannuzzi@hrsa.gov	(212) 562-2748
LCDR Michelle Jordan	Multi-Agency	Mjordan@hrsa.gov	(301) 443-7037
LT Jeffrey Lawrence	IHS NM	Jlawrence@abq.ihs.gov	(505) 552-5431
LCDR Cindy Melanson	CMS	Cmelanson@cms.hhs.gov	(410) 786-0310
LT Jenevieve Neros	IHS AK	Jenevieve.neros@searhc.org	(907) 966-8312
LT Alicia Souvignier	BOP WEST	asouvignier@bop.gov	(817) 413-3435
LT Michelle Peterman	CMHS	Gatoram2@aol.com	(202)-645-7610
LCDR Liza Figueroa	IHS AZ	liza.figueroa@pimc.ihs.gov	(602)-263-1561
LCDR Matt Taylor	BOP EAST	mtaylor@bop.gov	(978) 796-1000ext.4663

FUTURE TPAC MEETINGS:

DATES FOR FUTURE TPAC MEETINGS: 22 AUG 03, 24 OCT 03, 19 DEC 03.

THERAPIST PROFESSIONAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING AGENDA 17 JUNE 2003

l.	CALL	TO ORDER		
II.	REVIE	EW AND ADOPTION OF AGENDA		
III.	REVIE	EW AND ADOPTION OF PREVIOUS TPAC MINUTI	ES	
IV.	OPEN A.	N FORUM Action Item Review (see attached)	N. Balash	
V.	A. TP	BUSINESS AC Member Election mmittee Restructuring	B. Drinkard N. Balash	
VI.	A. Se B. BC	BUSINESS cretary Election OP Senior Clinician ORPS Fitness Initiative / CCRF Fitness	N. Balash N. Balash N. Balash / B. Drinkard	
	E. AM F. Fie	ertifications for OSG Recognition ISUS Meeting Update Id Rep Terms arrant Officers	N. Balash N. Balash B. Drinkard C. Mcgarvey	
VII.	REPO A. B. C. D. E. F. G.	Chief Professional Officer Chairperson Awards Committee CCRF Committee Education Committee Finance Committee	C. McGarvey N. Balash G. Johnson G. Mead L. LaBranche J. Fultz R. Parks M. Melanson M. Smith K. Siegel	
	l. J.	Strategic Growth Committee Discipline Liaisons: Audiology Occupational Therapy Physical Therapy Speech Language Path	J. Hurley F Weaver R. Parks M. Smith B. Solomon	
	K. L. M. N. O.	COA Therapist Representative 2003 COA Meeting Newsletter Junior Officer Report Field Rep Coordinator: Reports (Summary)	R. Parks R. West D. Brueggemanr J. Richardson C. Melanson	

Therapist Professional Advisory Committee Meeting Minutes

Date: 17 June 2003

Time: 1900 - 2030 hours EDT

Location: COA Conference Scottsdale, AZ

I. CALL TO ORDER: 1200 PM EDT

Roll Call: MEMBERS:

CDR Nancy Balash Chair
CDR Bart Drinkard Secretary

CAPT Terry Cavanaugh
CDR Jeffrey Fultz
CDR Scott Gaustad
CDR Lois Goode
CAPT John Hurley
CAPT Georgia Johnson
CAPT Leo LaBaranche
LCDR Mark Melanson
CAPT Rebecca Parks
CDR Susanne Pickering

CDR Frank Weaver Proxy CDR Balash

Ex-Officio Member: CAPT Charles McGarvey CPO

GUESTS: CAPT Charlotte Richards

Selden Wasson (CDR USPHS Ret.)

LCDR Ron West
CDR Michaele Smith
LCDR Rita Shapiro
LT Henry McMillan
LT Jeff Richardson
LCDR Jake Magel
LT Terri Ellsworth
LCDR Julia Woodard
LCDR Sue Newman
CDR Michelle Hooper
LCDR Barbara Cayatineto

LT Tarri Randall LCDR Gary Shelton LCDR Kathleen Manrique CDR Martha Duganne

LCDR Mercedes Benitez-McCrary

II. REVIEW AND ADOPTION OF AGENDA:

The agenda accepted as written.

III. REVIEW AND ADOPTION OF PREVIOUS TPAC MINUTES:

The TPAC Minutes for 25 April 03 were approved by email response to CDR Drinkard.

IV. OPEN FORUM

A) ACTION ITEM REVIEW:

- ACTION ITEM: CDR Balash and CAPT McGarvey will forward the Charter to the OSG for approval.
- 2) **ACTION ITEM**: CDR Balash and CAPT McGarvey will forward the TPAC O&P position paper to the OSG.
- 3) **ACTION ITEM**: CDR Drinkard is to forward the NDMS PD for EMTs to TPAC members.

All Action items were completed.

V. OLD BUSINESS

A) TPAC Member Election Update

All in attendance recognized outgoing TPAC members:

CDR Jeff Fultz
CAPT John Hurley
CAPT Georgia Johnson
CAPT Mark Dardis
CAPT Leo LaBranche

Congratulations were offered to newly elected TPAC members:

CDR Nancy Balash
CDR Frank Weaver
CDR Bart Drinkard
LCDR Eric Payne
LCDR Mercedes Benitez-McCrary
LCDR Sue Newman
LCDR Rita Shapiro

B) Committee Restructuring

In follow up to the last TPAC meeting CDR Balash requested that a task force be formed to recommend TPAC committee restructuring (eg. consolidation of some TPAC committees). Members of this committee include:

CAPT Becky Parks CDR Jeff Fultz LCDR Ron West LCDR Rita Shapiro CDR Scott Gaustad CDR Nancy Balash

Ex-offico

ACTION ITEM: The Committee Restructuring Task Force was charged to provide recommendations to CDR Balash by 17 July 2003.

VI. NEW BUSINESS

A) TPAC Secretary Election

Nominations for TPAC secretary were solicited by CDR Balash. LCDR Rita Shapiro was nominated and elected unanimously to the position of TPAC secretary with her two year to begin 01 July 2003. Congratulations Rita!

B) BOP Senior Clinician

CDR Balash congratulated CAPT Dave Nestor who is now the new BOP Senior Clinician.

C) CORPS Fitness initiative / CCRF Fitness

CDRs Balash and Drinkard commented on several fitness related issues concerning the Commissioned Corps and the Therapist category. These included:

- 1) A Corps Fitness Initiative (Therapist Category officers providing Fitness guidance for PHS officers)
- 2) CCRF Fitness Testing (Development of a proposal to include cycle ergometer testing as an optional evaluation)
- 3) The COA Fitness Event
- 4) Exercise Guidelines for PHS Officers (recommendation to use existing AHA / ACSM exercise guidelines)

CAPT McGarvey stated that Therapist category leadership in the area of Corps wide fitness and wellness is proactive and has not been requested by the OSG.

CDR Drinkard was appointed Corps Fitness Task Force chair and will recruit additional task force members. The preliminary charge of this task force is to further define each of the above issues and provide recommendations for future action by TPAC.

D) Certifications for OSG Recognition

CDR Balash formed a task force to develop a list of category specific specialty certifications (other than professional board certifications) which may be recognized by the OSG via a letter of recognition to be placed in the officer's OPF. The Certification Task Force members include:

LCDR Woodard – Chair TPAC Discipline liaisons CDR Pickering LCDR Benitez-McCrary CDR Hooper LCDR Magel **ACTION ITEM** The Certification Task Force is to provide a list of recommended certifications for OSG recognition to TPAC at the next TPAC meeting 22 August 2003.

E) AMSUS Meeting (See ATTACHMENT A)

F) Field Representative Terms

CDR Drinkard reported that the following Field Representative terms have or will soon end:

Ms Tina Bauer – IHS NW
CDR Betty Garner – IHS Multi-Site
LCDR Michelle Jordan – Multi Agency
LCDR Cindy Melanson - CMS
CAPT Fran Oakley – NIH
CDR Matt Taylor – BOP East

ACTION ITEM CDR Drinkard is to send out a category email soliciting TPAC Field Representative nominations. CDR Balash will appoint or re-appoint Field Representatives as needed.

G) Warrant Officers

CAPT McGarvey stated that the OSG needs information regarding the need for Warrant Officers which might serve in the capacity of OT or PT assistants.

CDR Balash formed the Warrant Officer Task Force including:

CDR Martha Duganne -Chair LCDR Gary Shelton CAPT Charlotte Richards LCDR Kathleen Manrique CDR Scott Gaustad

ACTION ITEM The Warrant Officer Task Force is to provide information regarding the need for Warrant Officers to CAPT McGarvey by 01 July 2003.

VII. REPORTS

A) CHIEF PROFESSIONAL OFFICER

No report due to time constraints

B) CHAIRPERSON

No report due to time constraints

C) AWARDS COMMITTEE:

No report due to time constraints

D) CCRF COMMITTEE:

No report due to time constraints

E) EDUCATION COMMITTEE:

Educational listings are posted on the TPAC website.

CAPT LaBranche reminded TPAC that he will be retiring this summer and the education committee will need a new chairperson.

F) FINANCE COMMITTEE: See ATTACHMENT B

G) HEALTHY LIFESTYLES COMMITTEE:

No report due to time constraints

H) RECRUITMENT AND RETENTION COMMITTEE:

Vacancies:

AGENCIES	LOCATION	POSITION
IHS	Dillingham, AK Crownpoint, NM Browning, MT Lame Deer, MT Yakima, WA Gallup, NM Crow Agency, MT San Fidel, NM Kotzebue, AK Nome, AK	1 physical therapist
Federal	usa.jobs.opm.gov	Health promotion/wellness
ВОР	Butner, NC Fortworth TX Rochester MN	1 physical therapist 1 physical therapist 2 Physical therapists

For those who are interested in recruitment CDs and brochures for PHS in general, please contact Mark Melanson at 202-645-4953.

Home Page: CDR Siegel has posted the latest TPAC meeting minutes.

Mentoring: For questions regarding mentorship contact CDR Smith: michaele_smith@nih.gov

I) STRATEGIC GROWTH COMMITTEE: See ATTACHMENT C

J) DISCIPLINE LIAISONS:

No report due to time constraints

K) COA THERAPIST REPRESENTATIVE:

No report due to time constraints

L) 2003 COA MEETING TASK FORCE:

Congratulations to LCDR West and all those who made the 2003 COA meeting a great success

M) NEWSLETTER:

TPAC was in favor of discontinuing the Newsletter due to decreased submission activity.

N) JUNIOR OFFICER REPORT: See ATTACHMENT D

All junior officers are encouraged to join the Junior Officer list serve: http://list.nih.gov/archives/joag.html

O) FIELD REPRESENTATIVES REPORTS:

See Field Reports section on web page.

CLOSING ROLL CALL:

Roll Call: Roll Call: MEMBERS:

CDR Nancy Balash Chair
CDR Bart Drinkard Secretary

CAPT Terry Cavanaugh
CDR Jeffrey Fultz
CDR Scott Gaustad
CDR Lois Goode
CAPT John Hurley
CAPT Georgia Johnson
CAPT Leo LaBaranche
LCDR Mark Melanson
CAPT Rebecca Parks
CDR Susanne Pickering

CDR Frank Weaver Proxy CDR Balash

Ex-Officio Member: CAPT Charles McGarvey CPO

GUESTS: CAPT Charlotte Richards

Selden Wasson (CDR USPHS Ret.)

LCDR Ron West
CDR Michaele Smith
LCDR Rita Shapiro
LT Henry McMillan
LT Jeff Richardson
LCDR Jake Magel
LT Terri Ellsworth
LCDR Julia Woodard
LCDR Sue Newman
CDR Michelle Hooper
LCDR Barbara Cayatineto

LT Tarri Randall LCDR Gary Shelton LCDR Kathleen Manrique CDR Martha Duganne

LCDR Mercedes Benitez-McCrary

CONCLUSION: Meeting adjourned

Respectfully Submitted: CDR Bart Drinkard, TPAC Executive Secretary.

Concur: CDR Nancy Balash, TPAC Chair.

Concur: CAPT Charles McGarvey, CPO Therapist Category.

Memorandum

June 14, 2003

To: CDR Nancy Balash, Chair, Therpaist Professional Advisory Committee

Re: AMSUS Conference: Therapist Category Participation

17 June 2003 TPAC Report

From: LCDR Rita Shapiro, Chair, AMSUS Conference Task Force

This memo is to provide a summary of activities, which this Task Force has been involved with in planning the Therapist Category Participation at the 109th Annual Conference of the American Military Surgeons of the United States Nov. 16-19, 2003 in San Antonio Texas. Therapist Category was invited to prepare and organize a 45-minute presentation/program at The Medical Service Corps Section program on Tuesday Nov 17, 2003 during the time frame of 16:15 to 17:00.

The Task Force members included: CDR Scott Gaustad, LCDR Mercedes Benitez-McCrary, LCDR Grant Mead and CDR Frank Weaver. The topic for presentation was agreed to be: "ROLE OF THERAPISTS IN THE PRIMARY RESPONDERS TEAM" which is in direct correspondence with the theme of AMSUS this year, which is "Partnerships in Preparedness, Prevention, and Public Health: Protecting the Nation"

We have speakers from four services:

CAPT Charles McGarvey, MS PT

LTC Josef K Moore, PT PhD

COL Eva Eckberg, MS PT

CAPT (sel) Patricia Ireland, MS PT

USPHS

US ARMY

US AIR FORCE

US NAVY

LCDR Shapiro will introduce the speaker and the topic. Each speaker will do a 10 minute presentation and the sessions will end with questions and answers.

I want to express my sincere thanks to the task force members CDRs Gaustad and Wever, LCDRs Benitez McCrary and Mead. My special thanks to CAPT McGarvey and CDR Balash for their guidance and insight.

Respectfully submitted, LCDR Rita Shapiro

TPAC Finance Committee Report

17 JUN 2003

Finance Committee Members:

CDR Jeff Fultz, Finance Committee Chair jeffrey.fultz@shiprock.ihs.gov

CDR Lois Goode lois.goode@mail.ihs.gov

LCDR Cindy Melanson cmelanson@cms.hhs.gov

LCDR Ron West ron.west@mail.ihs.gov

Account Activity:

Therapist Henry Jackson Foundation account balance is \$ 2599.93

Funding Requests:

Expenses (meals and travel) for instructor for the 2-day continuing education training post USPHS/COA meeting will total \$384.36

Retirement recognition task force expenses to provide refreshments & food (\$138) approved. If there are other requests pending, please notify the new Finance Committee Chairperson as soon as possible.

Requests for funding through the Therapist Category Henry Jackson Foundation account must include the following information:

- 1.) What is being requested-Name of item?
- 2.) Purpose needed?
- 3.) Quantity needed?
- 4.) Cost per item?
- 5.) *True* Total (Must include shipping costs, *any other* expense incurred, etc...)
- 6.) Deadline funding needed by? (Suggest 6 8 weeks in advance)
- 7.) Where to send funding?: Check payable to? Address? Telephone#? Social Security# or Tax ID#?

Finance Committee Activities:

Teleconferenced committee meeting took place 20 MAY 03:

- Approved additional \$38 for Retirement Recognition Ceremony expenses (total cost \$138)
- Therapist Category Fund Drive 2nd announcement was sent out to entire category June 6th 2003
- > Considered future business for committee; Annual Budget projection
- Next Finance Committee meeting will be held at the discretion of the new Chairperson

Finance Committee Accomplishments during past year:

- 1) Established mechanisms with COA and vendors to off-set recurring expenses associated with Category Awards, as well as hotel costs for instructor of Category Educational Programs occurring in association with the USPHS/COA Conference. (Represents a cost-savings of at least \$700+/year)
- 2) Developed category vendor listing to annually have HJF seek support for our category fund. This also required the creation of a category-specific request letter for HJF to utilize. (41 vendors identified for HJF)
- 3) Developed *Thank You* letter for all contributors to Therapist Category HJF Account. These letters have been sent to all contributors since July 2002. This thank you letter will be modified regularly with updated information on how money has been utilized.
- 4) 2nd Annual Therapist Category Fundraiser began April 25th 2003. Anticipate this fund drive for support from category members to take place every spring.
- 5) Formally established mechanisms with the Education Committee to encourage therapists participating in TPAC sponsored continuing education programs to contribute to the category's Henry Jackson Foundation Account to support future activities.
- 6) Since August 2002 received donations/contributions in the amount of \$1500+. Thank you to all who contributed.

7) Funding provided to support Retirement Recognition Ceremony and to help offset expenses (meals and travel) for instructor providing 2-day continuing education program post-conference.

I would just like to take a moment to recognize the efforts of the committee members during the course of the past year. It has been my privilege to work with these distinguished officers. A tremendous amount of meaningful reorganization has been accomplished, laying a rock solid fiscal foundation for the Therapist Category. This foundation will serve the category well for years to come.

Respectfully submitted, CDR Jeff Fultz, Finance Committee Chair

Second Annual Therapist Category

Fund Raising Drive

The Therapist Professional Advisory Committee needs your financial support for the 2003-04 fiscal year. The Therapist Henry M. Jackson Foundation Account was established in order to sponsor TPAC activities such as:

- Therapist Continuing Education Programs
- Therapist Retirement Recognition Programs
- Annual Category Awards
 - > William Fromherz Award
 - > Junior Officer of the Year
 - > Clinician of the Year
 - > Josef Hoog Research Award

Following this year's Commissioned Officers Association meeting in mid-June there will be a 2-day continuing education program; An Evidence-based Manual Physical Therapy Approach to Examination and Intervention of the Lumbopelvic-Hip Region, June 19th & 20th. This excellent training is one example of how your contribution benefits PHS therapists.

Please Support Your Category

Contributions are affordable and tax deductible:
O2/LTJG or Civil Service Employee 2 years in: \$5.00
O3/LT or Civil Service Employee 3 to 4 years in: \$8.00
O4/LCDR or Civil Service Employee 5 to 10 years in: \$12.00
O5/CDR or Civil Service Employee 11 to 18 years in: \$20.00
O6/CAPT or Civil Service Employee more than 18 years in: \$30.00
[Donations in excess of the listed amounts are also welcome]

Please make checks payable to: "Henry M. Jackson Foundation- PHS-PT" No cover letter is required.

Mail to: **Henry M. Jackson Foundation**

ATTN: Dr. Bryce C. Reddington, Ph.D.

1401 Rockville Pike, Suite 600

Rockville, MD 20852

Our goal is to collect \$1000.00 by July 1, 2003.

If you have any questions or suggestions please contact CDR Jeff Fultz, TPAC Finance Committee Chairperson (505) 368-6306 or jeffrey.fultz@shiprock.ihs.gov

Thank you for your support!

Memorandum 4 June 2003

To: CDR Nancy Balash, TPAC Chair CDR Bart Drinkard, TPAC Secretary Members, TPAC

Thru: CAPT John Hurley, Strategic Growth Committee Chair

(s)

From: LCDR Eric Payne, Therapist Billet Exploration and Development (TBED) Subcommittee Lead Officer

Subject: Summary of Findings from the Therapist Billet Exploration and Development Subcommittee of the Strategic Growth Committee

Subcommittee Members
LCDR Eric Payne
CDR Scott Gaustad
LCDR Mark Melanson
LCDR Sue Newman

Introduction

The Strategic Growth Committee (SGC), led by CAPT Hurley analyzed the possible expansion of therapists into new non-traditional billets. A non-traditional billet was defined as a position outside the normal clinical setting for that particular profession and or a clinical position with a unique patient population that would warrant additional training or experience.

The committee hypothesized that many officers who work in traditional billets would not have sufficient knowledge concerning these non-traditional billets. The SGC felt that if the category were to attempt to expand into these non-traditional billets, all therapists would require professional education concerning the job training requirements and duty responsibilities for the non-traditional billets. Additionally, several members of the SGC offered anecdotal evidence that in the past non-traditional billets may have had a negative impact on those officers' promotion potential. In order to better define the roles of those officers in non-traditional billets and to determine the impact on officers' career progression, CAPT John Hurley, SGC Chairperson, called for the development of a subcommittee.

This subcommittee, Therapist Billet Exploration and Development (TBED) Subcommittee, established the following goals in January 2003:

1. Contact therapists in non-traditional billets to obtain information regarding position duties and responsibilities as well as their opinion of the professional impact of taking a non-traditional position.

- 2. Identify educational credentials that therapists hold to make them marketable for non-traditional positions.
- 3. Identify additional non-traditional billets open to officers in the Therapist Category within the Department of Health and Human Services and other federal agencies that already utilize USPHS commissioned officers.
- 4. Explore traditional clinical billet development within the Department of Health and Human Services as well as the other federal agencies that already utilize USPHS commissioned officers.
- 5. Submit a written report of the subcommittee's findings to the TPAC such that the information can be easily posted on the Therapist web page as a career development tool readily available to all USPHS therapists.

Having established these goals, the subcommittee developed an interview tool (Attachment A) to collect information from officers serving in non-traditional billets. Beginning in mid January, the TBED began conducting interviews either telephonically or via email. This report consolidates the findings from interviews to provide the reader a general overview. Specific training and education requirements for individual billets will not be discussed in this report; however, the next phase of this project will consist of the development of a database which will include the position description and all required training and education for each billet. TBED will subsequently submit this database to TPAC for inclusion in the Therapy Category web site to allow all therapists access to this information.

Interview Findings by Agency

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC)

A. Overview

The CDC provides services in disease prevention, environmental health, injury prevention, health promotion, health education, and occupational safety. Currently within the Therapist Category there are two commissioned officers and one civilian serving with the CDC. Position titles of the officers interviewed:

- 1. Research Audiologist (Mr. Mark Stephenson)
- 2. Research Audiologist (LCDR Cristina Themann)
- 3. Senior Program Consultant (CDR Susanne Pickering, OT)

B. Potential for New Billet

CDR Pickering mentioned that the CDC's National Center for Injury Prevention and Control may be the most appropriate area for therapy officers to serve. More information can be obtained from the web site at www.cdc.gov/ncipc/default.htm.

- C. Specific Training and Education Requirements
- For most research positions a PhD is required; however, LCDR Themann stated that her position required as a minimum a good functioning knowledge of the research process. Other positions such as the Senior Program Consultant required a public health degree. Also, all candidates are required to have good knowledge concerning health education and promotion, public health policy, and epidemiology. Experience working with state health departments and competence with various computer software packages is also helpful.
- D. Impact on Professional Development and Promotion Potential All the interviewees acknowledged that their billet had impaired their promotional potential due to limited research billets, civilian supervisors not knowledgeable of PHS CO issues, or the agency's lack of appreciation for the skills and attributes of the therapists.
- E. Impact on Ability to Return to a Clinically Related Billet
 The two research audiologists felt that it would be difficult to return directly to a
 purely clinical setting. For the officers involved in the Commission Corps
 Readiness Force (CCRF), the requirement to complete 120 clinical hours
 annually helped them to maintain basic clinical competency. In the past, LCDR
 Themann completed a 60 day clinical detail with the IHS and highly
 recommended this for other therapists in non-traditional billets.

Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS)

A. Overview

CMS runs the Medicare program, Medicaid program, and State Children's Health Insurance Program (SCHIP) - three national health care programs that benefit over 80 million Americans. The officers working within this organization have the ability to represent therapists concerning national health issues and medical care coverage. As LCDR Benitez-McCrary states, "I am able through the creation of national regulations to positively alter the lives of patients and clinical providers." Position titles of the officers interviewed:

- 1. Health Programming Evaluation Officer (CAPT Georgia Johnson, OT)
- 2. Health Programming Evaluation Officer (CAPT Kevin Young, PT)
- 3. Public Health Analyst (LCDR Mercedes Benitez-McCrary, SLP)
- 4. Health Evaluation Officer (LCDR Cindy Melanson, OT)

B. Potential for New Billets

While there are few billets available to therapists, CAPT Johnson and CAPT Young are constantly looking for opportunities for the category. LCDR Melanson suggested officers interested in serving in CMS look into the positions of Health Insurance Specialist or Health Evaluation Officer. More information can be found at www.cms.hhs.gov/.

C. Specific Training and Education Requirements

Because officers will be impacting national healthcare regulations, potential CMS therapists should have a very deep clinical knowledge base as well as strong administrative skills. CAPT Johnson suggested that experience with home health agencies is an important attribute. Computer competence is a must with extensive knowledge of MS Word, MS Excel, MS PowerPoint, and MS Access required.

D. Impact on Professional Development and Promotion Potential All but one officer noted a positive impact on their promotion potential. The officers mentioned how their positions have been outstanding for professional development by vastly increasing their knowledge of national health issues. Transferring to CMS had hurt one officer's promotion potential as the promotion board seemed to be unaware of the role and job responsibilities associated with the current billet.

E. Impact on Ability to Return to a Clinically Related Billet Most therapists are working in clinical positions outside of their normal work. Senior officers did not feel that their current positions would hamper them from returning to a clinical billet due to their many years of previous experience. For junior officers, there was a feeling of losing clinical skills by not using them on a daily basis.

Federal Bureau of Prisons (BOP)

A. Overview

With the BOP opening several new prisons of varying security levels every year, there is a continual need for individuals who can step in and work in a health care administrator role. The BOP's attitude towards utilizing PHS officers continues to improve as the agency relies heavily on the PHS to fill therapy, dental, social work, and pharmacy positions. Position title of the officer interviewed:

1. Health Services Administrator (HSA) Trainee (LT Steve Spaulding, OT)

B. Potential for New Billets

The HSA Trainee program is fairly new within the BOP and officers are encouraged to contact LT Spaulding at 623.465.9757 extension 161 for more details. CDR Coppola, PHS Liaison to the BOP, suggested that therapists may be interested in filling positions such as health services administrator, infection control manager, and quality improvement manager. For more information, officers can review the BOP web site at www.bop.gov or contact CDR Coppola at 202.353.4110.

C. Specific Training and Education Requirements

The HSA Trainee position requires a health science degree and involves a two year on the job training program after which the officer will transfer to serve as an HSA in another BOP institution.

D. Impact on Professional Development and Promotion Potential: LT Spaulding noted that this was an increase in his billet and will prepare him to better serve as a rehabilitation clinic manager in the future.

E. Impact on Ability to Return to a Clinically Related Billet: Unknown at this time.

Food and Drug Administration (FDA)

A. Overview

The FDA serves as the principle consumer protection agency dealing with such issues as milk and food sanitation, drug safety, and medical device safety. While the FDA does not typically employ great numbers of officers from the Therapist Category, opportunities could potentially exist in the Center for Devices and Radiologic Health under the FDA. More information is available at www.fda.gov/cdrh/index.html. Position title of the officer interviewed:

- 1. Director Regulatory Review Officer (CAPT Marie Schroeder, PT)
- B. Potential for New Billets No potential billets were identified.
- C. Specific Training and Education Requirements
 All specific training/education concerning the Food and Drug laws and regulations are provided by the FDA.
- D. Impact on Professional Development and Promotion Potential CAPT Schroeder noted that her experience with the FDA has been positive for her professional development.
- E. Impact on Ability to Return to a Clinically Related Billet CAPT Schroeder stated that she continues to take "hands on" continuing education courses, but due to time constraints has not been able to be involved in a regular clinical practice.

Health Resources Services Administration (HRSA)

A. Overview

The Health Resources and Services Administration's mission is to improve and expand access to quality health care. The goal of HRSA is to move toward 100 percent access to health care and 0 percent health disparities for all Americans. HRSA is made up of four bureaus and 12 offices. Typically, most therapists work within either the HIV/AIDS Bureau (HAB) or in the National Hansen's Disease Program (NHDP) under the Bureau of Primary Health Care. We chose to include the NHDP as a non-traditional billet due to the unique patient population and increased training required to work in this arena. Position titles of the officers interviewed:

- Senior Program Management Officer Consultant (CAPT Ivana Williams, PT)
- 2. Chief Physical Therapist Consultant (CDR Lou lannuzzi, PT)
- 3. Deputy Chief Hand and Occupational Therapy Department (LCDR John Figarola, OT)
- 4. Chief of Physical Therapy (LCDR Denise Brasseaux, PT)
- 5. Public Health Analyst (LCDR Michelle Jordon, OT)
- 6. Senior Program Management Officer (LCDR Grant Mead, OT)

B. Potential for New Billets

While no specific new billets were identified, LCDR Mead suggested that officers who are interested in a HRSA position search for open GS positions. Depending on the lead supervisor of the program, conversion to a PHS billet may be possible. More information is available on the internet at www.hrsa.gov.

C. Specific Training and Education Requirements
Higher level administrative billets within HRSA typically require graduate degrees
in public administration, public health or health care administration as well as
extensive experience with the conduction of literature reviews and research.
Experience in giving professional presentations and writing policies and decision
papers is also instrumental.

For the positions within the NHDP, experience with the treatment of diabetic patients is very helpful as are advanced skills such as certification in hand therapy, prosthetics, and/or wound care. These positions also require frequent public speaking and the giving of professional presentations.

D. Impact on Professional Development and Promotion Potential For officers in the administrative billets, the position has had a tremendous impact on their professional development. LCDR Jordan states that she has been exposed to different levels of health care and has learned greatly from this. CAPT Williams has been able to demonstrate that therapists can perform successfully in these unique positions and that therapists should be utilized similarly throughout the PHS.

Working within the NHDP seems to provide great flexibility as well as opportunities to participate in research and professional presentations. The mission is international in scope and the clinical practice is very unique. The organization supports training opportunities for the staff and because of the funding levels, therapists may have more professional opportunities within the NHDP than in other agencies. However, CDR lanuzzi did feel that at times he was isolated and "out of the loop" due to being the sole NHDP therapist slot in New York.

E. Impact on Ability to Return to a Clinically Related Billet
The officers in the NHDP are either in strictly clinical billets or dual
research/clinical or administrative/clinical billets and thus maintain their clinical
competency as part of their daily work. For officers in purely administrative
billets, HRSA supports the maintenance of clinical competency. With permission
of the agency, LCDR Mead performs clinical duties at Walter Reed Army Medical
Center weekly. The other officers maintain their professional license and fulfill
continuing education requirements but feel that additional refresher courses
would be required to return to a purely clinical billet.

Indian Health Service (IHS)

A. Overview

The IHS provides health services to approximately 1.4 million American Indians and Alaska natives. Within the IHS, there seems to be a good deal of diversity within the non-traditional billets. Position titles of the officer(s) interviewed:

- 1. Regional Area Rehabilitation Consultant (CAPT John Hurley, PT)
- 2. Fitness/Wellness Coordinator (CDR Jeff Fultz, PT)
- 3. Service Unit Director (CEO) (CDR Bernard Long, PT)
- 4. Outpatient Director (LCDR Gary Shelton, PT)

B. Potential for New Billets

CDR Fultz mentioned that the need for therapists to work in health promotion and wellness may be increasing. Hopefully, as the word spreads of the successes that therapists are making in this area, the IHS will recognize the important contributions that therapists can make to these programs.

C. Specific Training and Education Requirements
The administrative positions require a strong health administration background

with a working knowledge of budgeting, tribal contracting law, and accreditation processes. The fitness/wellness coordinator requires a strong clinical background with an extensive experience with administration.

- D. Impact on Professional Development and Promotion Potential Some of the officers in administrative positions were hopeful that the promotion board would consider that these positions require higher levels of responsibility, but the officers were concerned about the potential negative impact that "being out of the clinic" could have.
- E. Impact on Ability to Return to a Clinically Related Billet All officers continue to maintain their clinical skills by either working in a rehab clinic or volunteering with sports related activities. As the Fitness/Wellness

Coordinator, CDR Fultz feels that his work is so closely related to clinical work that he does not feel left out of the musculoskeletal medicine at all.

Office of the Secretary of Health and Human Services (OS)

A. Overview

The Department of Health and Human Services is the United States government's principal agency for protecting the health of all Americans and providing essential human services, especially for those who are least able to help themselves. The department includes more than 300 programs covering a wide spectrum of activities.

As these billets within OS deal with issues which are national and international in scope and are highly visible and very political, officers should be very comfortable with their role as a commissioned officer and be ready to set good examples. Strong administrative skills, outstanding organization, and a broad clinical knowledge are paramount to successfully serving in the OS. Position titles of the officers interviewed:

- 1. Acting Executive Director on the President's Council on Physical Fitness and Sport (CDR Penny Royall, PT)
- 2. Family Planning Project Officer (LCDR Laura Grogan, OT)

B. Potential for New Billets

LCDR Grogan mentioned that she obtained her position by applying for a vacancy. She suggested that officers who are interested in working for the OS look into the Office of Minority Health as well as the Office of Populations for potential vacancies. Information is available at www.osophs.dhhs.gov/ophs/.

- C. Specific Training and Education Requirements
 CDR Royall stated that having strong management and administrative skills have
 aided her in this position. The various offices within OS look for a well rounded
 clinician with a diverse knowledge base.
- D. Impact on Professional Development and Promotion Potential With the high visibility of these positions and the wide scope of the job's responsibilities, there can be great potential for advanced professional development and a positive impact on one's promotion potential. However, stepping into these very political positions when an officer is not accustomed to such could result in a negative experience.
- E. Impact on Ability to Return to a Clinically Related Billet Both officers acknowledged that the longer you are away from the clinic the more rusty your clinical skills become. The officers were determined to maintain their skills by seeking clinical work outside of their job setting. Depending on the office/department for which you work within the OS, officers may be given work time to maintain clinical competency.

U.S. Coast Guard (USCG)

A. Overview

The physical therapists who are assigned to the Coast Guard (USCG) are in clinical billets. However, we included these unique positions because the officers are absorbed into the USCG requiring them to know and follow USCG

regulations and military courtesies while treating a unique patient population. Both officers felt privileged to serve with this organization. Position titles of the officers interviewed:

- 1. Chief, Physical Therapy (CDR James Standish, PT)
- 2. Chief, Physical Therapy (LCDR Richard Shumway, PT)

B. Potential for New Billets

CDR Standish stated that the USCG tends to contract their medical services such that growth for the USPHS Therapy Category is poor. Contracting HMO services is apparently on the horizon. LCDR Shumway recommended that officers look into the USCG Wellness Program and look for openings for Wellness/Health Promotion Manager positions which are GS-11 level slots.

- C. Specific Training and Education Requirements
 The USCG looks for a physical therapist with strong orthopedic skills and an
 advanced clinical masters degree.
- D. Impact on Professional Development and Promotion Potential For the most part, the officers felt that the positions within the USCG positively impacted their careers. LCDR Shumway commented that depending on your supervisor there can be an us (PHS) vs. them (USCG) attitude.
- E. Impact on Ability to Return to a Clinically Related Billet N/A -the USCG billets are clinical.

Summary

The TBED subcommittee interviewed 22 of the 27 officers in non-traditional billets. While we did not achieve 100% participation, several of the officers who did not participate in the interview were in similar billets as other officers who did participate such that we did obtain representation for these positions.

This interview process identified several new non-traditional billets available for therapists in the Bureau of Prisons serving as Health Service Administrators, Quality Improvement Managers, or Infection Control Managers. Officers working in the CDC, CMS, HRSA, IHS, and USCG also identified potential leads for new non-traditional billets for therapists. Many officers who are currently in these positions typically obtained their billet by identifying and applying for a civilian or PHS CO vacancy which interested them and for which they were qualified. As there is not a system in place to expressly hire therapists within most agencies which are not involved in clinical care, a therapist can obtain a new non-traditional billet as long as that officer has the training and experience required of that position. Conversely, the Therapist Category stands to lose non-administrative billets when an officer in one of these billets transfers, retires, or separates from the PHS. Should the TPAC wish to expand the number of officers serving on active duty, a system of tracking these non-traditional billets is required within the category to ensure proactive identification of potential successors and effective communication with agencies that employ therapists.

In regards to professional development and promotion potential, most officers were very positive concerning their overall growth while serving in these non-traditional billets. Some officers voiced concerns that their civilian or Coast Guard supervisors did not adequately understand the PHS CO system. A few officers noted that transfers to other agencies to serve in non-traditional billets prior to an upcoming promotion board resulted in poor outcomes. These feelings were based on obtaining lower agency quartile ratings as compared to their previous performance ratings from other agencies. Overall, these problems do not seem to be different from those officers in traditional therapy billets. One officer mentioned that the promotion board seemed to be unaware of the level of responsibility required by that officer's billet. There were no other reports that promotion boards slighted those officers in non-traditional billets in favor of officers in traditional billets; and on the contrary, most officers felt that taking a non-traditional billet actually helped them in getting promoted.

Junior officers who are interested in non-traditional billets should realize that clinical skills will be lost unless the officer takes an active role in maintaining them by volunteering or working clinically within another agency. Interested officers should be looking on the TPAC web site at www.cc.nih.gov/rm/pt/tpac.htm for additional information about non-traditional billets. This subcommittee's recommendation is to post the billet descriptions of all non-traditional therapy positions on the web site to allow officers to educate themselves as to the work that is being done by our colleagues outside of the clinics.

Any questions regarding this project can be directed to LCDR Eric Payne at 507.287.0674 extension 484 or via email at epayne@bop.gov.

Attachment A: Therapist Billet Exploration and Development Subcommittee Therapist Interview Form

Date of Interview:
Therapist Name (include Rank if applicable):
Phone Number of Therapist:
Position Title:
Billet Level/GS level:
Agency:
If the therapist is in a traditional therapy role, does the therapist know of any non-traditional billets or possible new traditional billets available to therapists at his duty station (obtain POC and phone number):
If the therapist is in a non-traditional role, are there any specific training/education requirements for this billet above the therapist's qualifying degree?
Does the therapist fell this non-traditional billet has had an impact on their overall professional development and promotion potential?
What impact has taking a non-traditional billet had on the therapist ability to return to a traditional therapy role at another duty station?
(Request that a copy of the therapist duty description be emailed or faxed to you):

To: Therapist Professional Advisory Committee

From: LT Jeff Richardson TPAC JOAG Liaison

Date: 8/25/2003

Re: JOAG report

The purpose of the Junior Officer Advisory Group (JOAG) is to provide advice and consultation to the Surgeon General, Chief Professional Officers (CPO), Professional Advisory Committees (PAC), and other Commissioned Corps groups on issues relating to professional practice and personnel activities affecting junior officers in the USPHS Commissioned Corps.

I would like to report on the highlights of recent JOAG efforts:

- 1) A major objective is to contact all newly called to active duty junior officers and invite them to participate in the JOAG monthly teleconference held the third Friday of every month. We are trying to work with DCP to establish a master list of all junior officers. At the same time we have developed two brochures, welcoming new officers and disseminating information about what they need as they begin their careers. The welcoming committee brochure was presented to RADM Moritsugu and the CPO's and PAC Chairs and is now being utilized by the BOTC/DCP/PSC. The brochures are in a constant state of review. The JOAG brochure has recently been updated.
- 2) The JOAG will have a presence at the COA conference. We are planning on holding a JOAG meeting and are inviting the Surgeon General to participate. We are advertising the JOAG with a booth in the exhibit hall, and efforts are being coordinated to facilitate junior officers volunteering services at various events at COA. This effort was very successful as over 50 Junior Officers attended the meeting with the Surgeon General. Many Junior Officers visited the JOAG booth and took literature. I feel the 9 new JOAG voting members we need this year will be competitive selections. The JOAG presence was felt as many Junior Officers volunteered at COA. The meeting planners were pleased and hope the JOAG can do it again next year.
 - The JOAG is in the process of developing a policy for establishing a Chair-Elect position.

I am in favor of making the JOAG report to the TPAC a written report that can be reviewed by all in the minutes and discussed during the meeting only when needed.

LT Jeff Richardson PT, DPT, OCS, ATC Chief Therapist Hopi Health Care Center Physical Therapy Department